HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 24, 2020 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Andrews wanted to add a discussion regarding the on-going Selectmen meetings.  
With the above addition, moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron the agenda for Tuesday, November 24, 2020 was unanimously approved.

MINUTES
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – October 13, 2020

Regular Session – October 15, 2020

Regular Session – October 19, 2019


Moved by Garron  and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the Executive Session minutes of November 9, 2020:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained or Recused
(could not hear due to mask)

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes


AFFIRMED WARRANT & COMMITMENT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following warrant and commitment:
	Vendor Warrant
	# 47
	$ 225,185.50

	Ambulance Commitment

from 11/2/20 – 11/8/20
	for
	$   30,281.75


APPROVED WARRANTS 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve payment of the following warrants with the exception of not voting on #1209, #1210, #1211, #1214 & #1224 in payroll warrant #48:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 48
	$ 383,384.20

	School Warrant
	# 49
	$ 186,337.56

	Vendor Warrant
	# 50
	$   71,480.00

	Withholding Warrant
	# 51
	$ 141,366.64
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APPROVED BILL 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............  
	$ 1,060.76


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
COVID Update

Testing program for employees will take place on December 1st and the 8th at the Town Hall.  Appointments can be made through the Fire station.  Two more case have been reported in Halifax.  Just a reminder to everyone to wash hands, wear a mask and limit interactions with others.
Recycling Abatement Bill #1962

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #1962 for FY 2019, 2020  and 2021 based on the fact that the office has received written confirmation from the Building Inspector that the house is vacant and deemed uninhabitable and confirmation from the Water Department that the water has been shut off since July 2018.     
Pope’s Tavern

The project will be done in the late fall into winter and then picked back up in spring.  It was suggested to run this by Building Inspector and Seelig said he will ask Materna to contact Piccirilli.  
Revocation/Non-Renewal for License – Davis Automotive 
Ms. Davis contacted the Collector’s Office late today to say that she will be in on Wednesday  (11/25) to pay the past due amounts.  Seelig recommends the Board  schedule a revocation/non-renewal hearing for December 14th but hold off on sending the hearing notice to see if a payment schedule is set up.  

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to schedule a revocation/non-renewal hearing for December 14th but hold off on sending the hearing notice.
Revocation/Non-Renewal for License – Halifax Country Club
The past due water and personal property bills have been paid but the real estate non-compliance fee ($250) has not.  Seelig’s guess is that the claim will be that the owners of the property and not the Country Club is responsible for the fee, but it is up to the Board if they want to pursue it. Andrews thinks they should ask that it be paid.  Seelig is recommending that a revocation hearing be scheduled. 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to schedule a revocation/non-renewal hearing for December 14th. 
Matron Appointments
Chief Chaves is recommending that Amanda Feighery and Janice Hayward be appointed as Matrons.  
At the recommendation of Chief Chaves moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously appointed Amanda Feighery and Janice Hayward as Matrons, terms to expire June 30, 2021.
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Old Colony Planning Council  Climate Change Vulnerability Transportation Assessment 
OCPC is looking for input from communities about the current and future challenges/issues/problem due to climate control.  Seelig passed this along to Hayward and mentioned the following to him:
· periodic flooding in south Halifax

· flooding at Aldana Rd./Oak St. railroad bridge

· several material snowstorms plus freezing water equals narrower streets & transportation problems 

Seelig also mentioned how climate control might affect cranberry bogs but does not know what a community could do to assist the bog owners.  

He asked the Board if they had any suggestions, they wanted to forward to OCPC.  Millias agreed that climate change is a legitimate concern and Andrews asked if there was any area near the railroad and Millias said only under the Oak Street Bridge.
Bud’s Goods Host Community Agreement
The Town should assume that the 3% Community Impact Fee will disappear, pretty much, after five years.  The language of the earlier agreement renamed it so that it would continue but Bud’s Goods wants that language deleted.

They do have a good case that at the end of five years (and even during the five years), the Town will have to account for any expenses related to Bud’s being here and doing business.  
Seelig suspects that those expenses will not be material in comparison to the 3%.  And Bud’s will be able to show that the 3% is excessive and will not negotiate a new Host Community Agreement on the same basis under Section 14 of the proposed HCA.

After five years, the best the Town can hope for is a “wash” where it can account for actual expenses and get reimbursed by Bud’s.

There will be property taxes, but they will not be material versus the 3%.

The money that the town does derive from the HCA should not be used for the operating budget.  Seelig’s recommendation is that the Town use this money to pay down the Town’s future assessments from Plymouth County Retirement as Plymouth County continues to operate based on receiving a 7%-8% return on its investments, something that the Town cannot manage.  That means that the Town will save money in the long run by paying down this “debt” during the next few years.

River Street resident Len Teceno pointed out the change in the description of “adjacent property owners” in Section 12:

Current signed version:

“…adjacent property owners, including property owners and residents living on Wood Street, River street, Pratt Street, and Thompson Street from the Middleborough/Halifax Town Line to the intersection of Thompson Street to Pratt Street (“Adjacent Property Owners”)

Proposed language:

“…adjacent property owners, including property owners within 600 feet of the Premises (“Adjacent Property Owners”).

Seelig agrees that there is no reason that this language should be changed.

Millias agrees with Seelig’s assumption of how things will play out during the five years and concur with Seelig about paying down some of the town’s unfunded debt.  He would Approve the HCA without the change in the property location.  
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Andrews said previously the Board talked about having them extend the water line from one end of River Street to the other, but Bud’s said they did not have a reason to because they were having an outdoor grow.  He thinks the town would benefit having that line extended and with having an indoor grow they would be required to have town water to hook up to a sprinkler system.  Garron said they mentioned wells and Andrews said yes, they did but that was for and outdoor grow.  Andrews agrees with not changing the language. 
Seelig said the Board could hold off and get info on the water line from Swanson and ask Attorney Mayo if it is legal to put that clause in the HCA.  Millias said Buds might say use the 3% for the water main costs and said theoretically they could do the suppression without the water line.
Andrews asked if there was a reason why we would want to remove the automatic renewal and Seelig said the town does not want to, but Buds can say they are not willing to sign an HCA automatic renewal at 3% because the way things are going, they are not going to get the 3%.   
Millias would like to wait on signing the HCA.
Andrews asked if could get a copy of the water map and Seelig said yes.  Millias added talk to Town Counsel  as well.  
The Board will bring this back at their December 8th meeting.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

High Hopes – Indoor Grow Marijuana Facility 
Mr. Bogartz (CEO & Founder of High Hopes LLC), Jerry Merra (CFO), and Jay Lum (cultivator) came in this evening to present to the Board their plan for a cultivation.  The ultimate plan is to grow and also have a dispensary, but considering where they are in our business, they cannot put out hard dates but just their goals.  They are aware that an overlap happens with cultivation in that it takes a lot longer to get a cultivation site.  The idea is that after one full year of operation they are proposing to give three percent of all the yield that does not supply on their already taxed retail venture in Hopedale.  Then, in the second, third and fourth full year the cultivation revenue disappears because they hope to have a dispensary in Halifax so the cultivation would be not taxable because they would be selling to anybody who would not have enough yield to sell outside our own stores.  

Seelig asked if they were not vertically with the growth facility and retail facility because it looks like you’ll be selling to yourselves to the retail facility elsewhere in Hopedale.
Bogartz said that they were not really selling to themselves and Seelig said in the end you do that because if we have two growing facilities and one does not have a retail store, but they both sell, develop, produce the same amount of crop, one of them is going to provide less income to the Town than the other because what you are saying is we would not get three percent of the amount grown that you then get to Hopedale and sell.  

Bogartz asked what he was proposing and Seelig said he was not proposing but is saying that he does not know if it is equitable that facility ‘A’ that is growing 750 pounds is going to be providing less revenue to the Town than facility ‘B’ that is growing 750 pounds.

Bogartz said the other way to look at this is the town is getting forty thousand dollars that you would not have had before and added that the town is already getting tax on that cannabis on the retail side of it.
Seelig said in Hopedale they are, and Halifax is not going to see anything from whatever they are growing that is going to Hopedale.  Bogartz said then are not selling.
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Seelig understood that they were not selling to themselves, but they are a vertical operation, and one company so nevertheless they are growing and as far as the Host Community Agreement is concerned, they are raising a crop in their growth facility.  He further said if we had a different facility that was selling it to some other party, not to itself, we would get a three percent on the gross value of the crop – on the wholesale.  

Bogartz said that they are trying to get a second dispensary in here, and if they do, they would be vertically integrated in this town.  They still would not be getting anything from the cultivation but from the retail where they would make more money. 



Millias asked if what he was saying is that the town defer its money until some future date that something may or may not happen and Bogartz said no and thinks there are compromises.  For example, what if they give something in each, something maybe about three percent or maybe the town deferred and have the second dispensary and if some reason they choose not to make our second dispensary here then we would pay the difference.

Millias did not think they could do that and was leaning towards Seelig’s scenario because you would be treating everybody differently.

Seelig the Board could check with the Cannabis Control Commission about other facilities or companies that are vertical within one community, or vertical in several communities and see what the HCA look like in those communities such as what is the 3% generated against is it the entire amount of wholesale or is it a partial.
Andrews said or it could be a different compromise where you agree to the whole amount that is being grown there at a different rate rather than being the $4,000 per pound being on some agreed upon price for whatever time frame or Seelig said or it does not have to be 3%.
Lum said Bud’s was $1,700 per pound and asked if the Board wanted to use that $1,700 at 3% this would be less money than what they are offering. 
Andrews believes if the agreement was supposed to be based off some online exchange.  He said he thinks they are right that $1,700 was what they showed the BOS.  
Bogartz thinks $1,700 in the first year then a little less the next year, which he said makes sense.   

Andrews thinks that that had to do with their model because they were looking at paying to grow at one operation, paying the processing in Lakeville and selling he thinks in Worcester.  Bogartz asked how is that different from what he was saying because it seems like they are getting a great deal compared to what he has to do, and Andrews thinks it comes down to the business model he is presenting.   

Bogartz said he can give them (inaudible) how all these things are being allocated but that does not justify him having to pay a higher rate than Bud’s and Andrews thinks Seelig’s point is they want to treat them the same as Bud’s. 
Bogartz said if they wanted to treat us the same, he will give them the $1,700.
Seelig said except the seventeen hundred is not in the Host Community Agreement – there is no mention of the specific amount and as Andrews said he believes it is based on some sort of index.
Bogartz asked what they had in the HCA -  was it the  3%?
Garron asked if they were discussing their ability to do work or are we just discussing the other and Seelig said they were talking about both.  
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Bogartz is saying the prices that Bud’s Goods was quoting on a per pound level seems very low to them in comparison to what they think the market is going to be, and what Seelig is saying is that the per pound amount that the three percent would be based on is not specifically mentioned in the current or a proposed HCA with Bud’s Goods, it simply says 3%, it does not say 3% of $2,000, 3% of $3,000, or a specific per pound amount.  Seelig believes he sent them a copy of the HCA the town has with Bud’s Goods. 

Andrews read the following from Bud’s HCA:

the term ‘gross wholesale sales as used herein shall mean the total sales at invoice values not reduced by customer discount, returns or allowances or other adjustments except in the case that sales proceeds which are derived from marijuana purchased by Bud’s Goods from OPM and sold thereafter, the three percent payment will be calculated with respect to the gross wholesale sales less the amounts for the OPMs to purchase marijuana, provided that Bud’s Goods provides evidence of a purchase price of such marijuana to the town. 
So right there it calls out for 3%.

Bogartz asked if their interpretation was that they are going to pay three percent of the wholesale price they get for any exchange?

Seelig read the following from Bud’s HCA:

the gross wholesale sales value attributable to such close transactions within the company shall be assigned a commercially. 

Seelig explained that this division is selling the product to another division in the sense of if you are allocating the costs to each of your divisions.  
Seelig read the following from Bud’s HCA:

So, a close transaction meaning deliberate distribution of marijuana product from marijuana establishment to another marijuana establishment owned or operated or controlled by Bud’s Goods or any affiliate of Bud’s Goods.  A close transaction there, that is the gross wholesale sales value attributable to such close transactions shall be assigned a commercially reasonable fair market value as may be accepted in writing by the Town and will be included in the CIF.  

Bogartz would interpret fair market value as being if they sold 360 pounds to our other store, they would get the 3% of the market value which would be 4,000 in this scenario.  He said he will talk with his lawyers and if his is how it is handed then this is the way it is.  
Seelig said the Town only has an agreement with Bud’s Goods that they would like to see revised and they have informally talked to the Planning Board about site plan review and special permit.  They are not up and running.  So, while it is somewhat set-in stone there is nothing saying it cannot be tweaked here and there and Seelig  wanted it known that they are treating anybody coming in here in the same fashion and not playing favorites.

Bogartz said they have found that there is a negotiation in this scenario so rather than a straight up 3% would this be something they would entertain, if we saw that precedent happening, or it does not matter, Halifax is doing it this way.

Seelig said that it is up to the Board, but by now there are a fair number of HCAs out there.  The question is going to be is what the tendency has been – has it been more or has it just been 3%.  Seelig has not seen a lot of discussion among his colleagues where town X is doing two and a half, or town Y is doing one and a half, or business X is looking for a site so what can you offer.  Basically, it comes down to if you want industry in your town, what are you willing to pay.

Seelig continued to say that they (High Hopes) could be looking at three or four different other communities, one could be at  at two and a quarter or one is at one and a half.  What Halifax is looking at is the HCA– are they running at numbers other than 3%.  
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Seelig stated that a lot of the early ones certainly seem to be running at 3% and a lot of them legally or illegally had a lot of nice asterisks – give ten thousand dollars to this group or whatever.  Halifax is not Fall River, and Seelig has committed to making sure we are not them.  We are just doing it straight – here is a number, 3%, that’s what we’re doing.  Besides, you guys Bud’s Goods has come in and we are doing 3%,  we may have a retail store come in with 3%.  If the market is saying that 3% is not the prevailing percentage anymore then we are happy to listen as long as people can provide information showing it is no longer a 3% market.   
Bogartz asked if for some reason you guys felt that you could not justify the amount for the impact that it is supposed to be occurring, what happens to the money.  
Seelig said technically it goes to the general fund, but it is going to be interesting to see what the Cannabis Control Commission does in terms of that three percent.  Whether it is Bud’s Goods or anybody else, at the end of five years Seelig does not see an income stream for the Town outside of property taxes and at best we are going to get a wash and whoever it is going to be the impact on the Town is going to be minimal as we are not going to be spending a material amount of money on expenses relating to Police or Fire or anything else because of a marijuana facility.  Bud’s Goods is willing to come in here and pay the three percent, nevertheless and Seelig strongly recommends that the Town does not for operating expenses because that stream is going to disappear at the end of five years one way or the other.  He further said that as of yet there is no indication from the Control Commission or from the State that says if at the end of five years the Town only spent $10,000 but received $100,000 that $90,000 needs to be given back to the vendor.  So, if at the end of the five years Bud’s Goods can come back with a new HCA and say the town only spent $10,000 therefore that is the amount, they are willing to pay for the next five years, and not the $100,000.  So, from what Seelig sees the first five years Bud’s Goods is going to be providing that income stream but where it goes after that no one knows as there can be change in the legislature or the Cannabis Control Commission.
Andrews asked if there would be a dispensary at the site they are looking at and Bogartz said no that it is too small.  Merra and stated that there is there is another business out front owned by the same LLC and he approached him to see if he wanted to sell it and he said no.  Based on the logistics of where that location is, he did not think it would be ideal for them to have a retail location here because the traffic and the light set up so that is why they went back to just cultivation. 
Bogartz thought having a smaller cultivation is beneficial now and if they need to they could extend it or change its location.  
Merra said during the busiest time of growing there will be eight or ten employees coming at one time but the rest of the time it is going to be between two and four employees.
Millias asked if the owner is still talking about a parking garage out there because it is a relatively tight site.
Merra agreed and said all they really need is a building they do not need a parking lot.  He knows the septic is out behind it so there is not a lot of room for expansion as far as that goes.  They are going to lease the property at first and if everything works out with the Town and their plans, they will have the option to purchase the property a year from now.

Millias was curious if they were going to use both floors and Merra said yes.  
Millias thinks the BOS should follow up and do some research so if they wanted to provide some research, and maybe re-schedule another meeting with the Board so they all can talk this out again - does anybody have a different scenario?

Bogartz felt confident that they will be able to figure out a way to make this work.
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Millias thought they could meet in two weeks and that would give the BOS the opportunity to do some research as well.  

Merra said aside from what they were just discussing with the numbers, does the Town have any other concerns that they might have to do some research on and Millias said that several people have asked him about the odor, and he thinks at one point they might have over-stated that there would be no odor and he does not know if that is a possibility. 

Merra said the fact that the building is tucked back away on the far side of Walmart’s parking lot and Stop and Shop, probably helps.  If someone opens the front door it might but inside everything is expelled and basically the only thing that gets removed or brought into the building is fresh air.  The issue is the lights – lights can throw off heat so the way they are set up is they are enclosed so the heat stays contained, and they are not compromised by the air of the facility.  When you bring in cold air you send out hot air.  Other than that, throughout the facility there is a large number of filters that draw in and remove air.  
Andrews asked about parking.  Millias said that would have to be handled at a Planning Board meeting, when they do a site plan review, and he was not sure how tight it was over there with people trying to get in and out plus spaces for employees.  Merra said the cycle runs every six weeks so during that six-week period there would not be a lot of cars.  
Millias added that if the owner of the property was looking to build a garage to park some vehicles of his own that too would have to be considered with the site plan review.

Merra said that it is in their best interest to make sure there is no odor escaping the building as well, simply because they do not want to draw attention to that facility, because it is bad for them and the town – do not want to broadcast it.  
Millias asked what the square footage was and Merra said the listing says thirty-one hundred, the tax records say it is just over twenty-six hundred.  Millias was inquiring just in case it needed a fire suppression system but given the size it was not required.  
Andrews asked if the two floors will be enough space and Merra said for now they believe so. Bogartz said if it was any bigger it would not be great from them and it is relatively small commitment of money.
Millias said not to mention they do not have to build anything and Merra said that was the draw because they would not have to do any alterations inside besides making sure the HVAC is up to speed, make it energy efficient and security which they would follow the state and CCC guidelines.  
Millias would like to see the details on the HVAC and Bogartz said what they did with their dispensary was they had professional architects do the whole job.  They had a site plan made, a contractor, got all the details needed for the building permit.  This is all stuff that the Board would be privy to well in advance of anything happening.
Andrews suggested that they try and get on the Planning Board’s agenda for their next meeting  because on that site it would interfere with spacing-wise. 
Millias did not have any details on the size of the building or what he’s going to do but knew it would come up and so he was just throwing it out there to be aware of.  And he may abandon that plan based on maybe now doing something different.

Merra said they have not looked into how the two properties would be divided up because the way it seems now is that you set up almost a condo situation. 
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Millias said it was his understanding and he is not absolutely sure, but it was condominunized originally and then when the other building was up for sale, he ended up purchasing it so it may still be in that status of a separate deed or holding.  Merra said the real estate listing says that it is a shared septic system and expenses with (inaudible).
Bogartz said let’s say they build the dispensary would it be okay just doing the 3% and not doing this will we still have to pay the 3% on the cultivation that goes to the other store on top of the 3% for the dispensary.

Garron said that is two separate entities.

Millias asked if what he was saying is have the dispensary and only provide to that dispensary.  
Bogartz said that they zinged on the stuff we send up on wholesale from here as well as their dispensary, but the stuff that goes from the cultivation to the dispensary here in Halifax – well you’re already getting the retail on that so you’re not going to zing us on that.
Seelig said it is an adjacent question to the first part of the discussion, and he does not have a straight answer for you other than again, we are looking at growth.
Merra said they can look facilities that are vertical in other towns and see how it is set up.  

Seelig said in the second year they have dispensary revenue of $9,000,000 and the 3% is $270,000 – he asked what numbers were used to come up with the $9,000,000?  Bogartz said that they think this location has a very good chance of doing …  

Seelig questioned them having a yield 750 pounds and then a price per pound of $3,800.
Bogartz said the $3,800 here  you do not even need that there because the second year/full year  assuming that we have a dispensary … selling at retail will not be $3,800.  Lum added that part of what they are selling are flowers, oils, edibles etc. 
Seelig was asking this because in the first year it is clear – 340 times $4,000 yields the $1,360,000 in revenue and $40,800 in HCA impact fee, but it is not clear.  It I almost as if there is no growing and you may be getting it from someplace else (he is not saying they will be), but in essence all the town is going to care about in terms of the revenue picture is that they have $9,000,000 in sales.  So, the $9,000,000 has no relation to the other numbers that are in the printout and Bogartz said yes and if for some reason they do have a dispensary here the printout is showing what price is going to be over time.
Bogartz thanked the Board for their time and said they will find a way to get there.  Millias thanked them as well and said they will see them on December 8th. 
APPROVED WARRANT 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted as follows to approve payment of #1209, #1210, #1211, #1214 & #1224 in payroll warrant #48:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes


Upcoming Board of Selectmen Meetings 

It was stated that the 1:30 p.m. meetings twice a week were getting crazy/problematic for the Board and as a whole the Board suggested skipping the Monday meeting and meeting once a week on Thursdays at 3:00 p.m.  Millias three o’clock is better because it doesn’t interrupt the entire day and it still leaves enough time for the other folks to join us.  
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MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:43 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – November 24, 2020

Recycling abatement request for 3 years 

11/19/20 memo from Chief Chaves to the BOS – recommendations for Matrons 

11/20/20 email from C. Seelig to Ray Guarino and S. Hayward regarding OCPC climate change

Revised HCA from Attorney Mayo for Bud’s Goods.  

11/17/20 email from Russell Bogartz to C. Seelig – presenting cultivation plan to the Board
11/24/20 printout from High Hopes – cultivation presentation  

